



HOSPITAL EMPLOYEE HEALTH



THE PRACTICAL GUIDE TO KEEPING HEALTHCARE WORKERS HEALTHY

SEPTEMBER 2019

Vol. 38, No. 9; p. 97-108

INSIDE

Focus on nurse burnout:

The Joint Commission identified nurse staffing, recruitment, and retention as priorities to prevent nursing burnout 101

WHO declares Ebola emergency:

A long-simmering outbreak in Africa threatens to escape 103

Must be the shoes:

A 67% reduction in slips, trips, and falls after donning slip-resistant footwear 105

TB drops as occupational hazard:

The CDC data behind the recent decision to drop routine annual TB screening 107



RELIAS MEDIA

Physician Burnout: Seeking Resilience in a Broken System

Women physicians face multiple drivers for burnout

By Gary Evans, Medical Writer

Healthcare facilities and employee health professionals have responded to an epidemic of physician burnout with programs to build resiliency, such as yoga and mindfulness meditation. However, even advocates of these approaches say they are not a panacea, as larger system-level problems are driving physician frustration and subsequent burnout.

The president of the American Medical Association (AMA) recently explained that a major source of physician burnout is the inability to deliver the patient care that clearly is needed.

“I hear these frustrations all the

time,” **Barbara L. McAneny**, MD, said in June in Chicago at the annual AMA conference. “There is clear evidence that burnout for employed physicians stems from a lack of control of their day-to-day work environment.

It is also when they identify a clinical need but can’t convince their employers to invest and try to solve it.”

For example, physicians may see a need for more addiction medicine specialists in the current climate, but the hospital system has committed resources

toward building a new wing, she said.

“For physicians in private practice, the frustrations are generally fewer resources to confront growing administrative requirements,” McAneny

“THERE IS CLEAR EVIDENCE THAT BURNOUT FOR EMPLOYED PHYSICIANS STEMS FROM A LACK OF CONTROL OF THEIR DAY-TO-DAY WORK ENVIRONMENT.”

ReliasMedia.com

Financial Disclosure: Nurse Planner **Kay Ball**, PhD, RN, CNOR, FAAN, reports she is a consultant for Ethicon USA and Mobile Instrument Service and Repair. Medical Writer **Gary Evans**, Editor **Jill Drachenberg**, Editor **Jonathan Springston**, Editorial Group Manager **Leslie Coplin**, and Accreditations Manager **Amy M. Johnson**, MSN, RN, CPN, report no consultant, stockholder, speaker’s bureau, research, or other financial relationships with companies having ties to this field of study.



HOSPITAL EMPLOYEE HEALTH

Hospital Employee Health®, ISSN 0744-6470, is published monthly by Relias LLC, 1010 Sync St., Ste. 100, Morrisville, NC 27560-5468. Periodicals postage paid at Morrisville, NC, and additional mailing offices. POSTMASTER: Send address changes to *Hospital Employee Health*, Relias LLC, 1010 Sync St., Ste. 100, Morrisville, NC 27560-5468.

SUBSCRIBER INFORMATION:

Customer Service: (800) 688-2421.
customerservice@reliamedia.com.
ReliasMedia.com
Hours of operation: 8:30 a.m.- 6 p.m. Monday-Thursday; 8:30 a.m.-4:30 p.m. Friday, EST.

MULTIPLE COPIES: Discounts are available for group subscriptions, multiple copies, site licenses, or electronic distribution. For pricing information, please contact our Group Account Managers at groups@reliamedia.com or (866) 213-0844.

ACCREDITATION: Relias LLC is accredited as a provider of continuing nursing education by the American Nurses Credentialing Center's Commission on Accreditation. Contact hours [1.25] will be awarded to participants who meet the criteria for successful completion. California Board of Registered Nursing, Provider CEP#13791. It is in effect for 36 months from the date of publication.

Opinions expressed are not necessarily those of this publication. Mention of products or services does not constitute endorsement. Clinical, legal, tax, and other comments are offered for general guidance only; professional counsel should be sought for specific situations.

MEDICAL WRITER: Gary Evans
EDITOR: Jill Drachenberg
EDITOR: Jonathan Springston
EDITORIAL GROUP MANAGER: Leslie Coplin
ACCREDITATIONS MANAGER:
Amy M. Johnson, MSN, RN, CPN

PHOTOCOPYING: No part of this newsletter may be reproduced in any form or incorporated into any information retrieval system without the written permission of the copyright owner.
Web: ReliasMedia.com.

Copyright© 2019 by Relias LLC. *Hospital Employee Health*® is a trademark of Relias LLC. The trademark *Hospital Employee Health*® is used herein under license. All rights reserved.

EDITORIAL QUESTIONS:

For questions or comments, call Gary Evans at (706) 424-3915.

added. “We cannot afford to provide social workers or dietary consultations because the physician fee schedule doesn’t cover it.”

Work structure interventions and changes can address some burnout issues. For example, a recent study¹ revealed that shorter rotations in ICUs blunted the effects of burnout. Shortening the length of rotations in a medical ICU from the traditional 14-consecutive day schedule to only seven days reduced reports of burnout by some 40% and increased measures of job fulfillment. Essentially, the reduced the number of consecutive days per rotation allowed sufficient recovery time for clinicians.

These system changes can be a critical adjunct to mindfulness, which remains an important method to build resilience. Often practiced in the context of meditation, mindfulness focuses on the present moment with nonjudgment and a sense of compassion. One of the essential concepts is to interrupt and silence the internal negative voice that can undermine the present and escalate anxiety and stress. (*For more information, see the October 2018 issue of Hospital Employee Health.*)

Mindfulness exercises are used in more hospitals to combat burnout, but larger system factors also must be addressed, says **Lisa Podgurski**, MD, medical director of palliative care services at the University of Pittsburgh Medical Center. Podgurski established a short mindfulness-based curriculum within the regular work schedule, focusing on self-care for palliative care providers.

“I got into this as a clinician seeing patients and recognizing certain skills that were helpful in coping with clinical work,” she says. “Some of the things that I turned to personally were not what I had

been taught in my professional background. They had more to do with things that I was taught at home. My grandmother used to tell my mother to ‘make sure you keep your mind and your body in the same place.’ That is sort of a very homespun version of the mindfulness message.”

In a study² of her program, Podgurski and colleagues found that “participants reported high satisfaction with the series and showed statistically significant improvements in dimensions of mindfulness and mindfulness practices, sustained for seven months. Burnout levels in this group were much lower than reported national rates, [but] no statistically significant change was seen in burnout over the study period.”²

Mindfulness practice can improve patient care by helping providers achieve a better mental state and ability to be more present with patients.

“Mindfulness is often touted as an individual approach, but burnout is a group issue to some extent if you look at the data,” she says. “While it is helpful for each of the individuals in a group to build their own skills, that doesn’t necessarily address systemwide issues like the volume of expectations for how many patients they see and time pressures for other things. Mindfulness alone is not sufficient.”

Kimberly J. Templeton, MD, who recently authored research³ on burnout and female physicians, said mindfulness interventions should work for both genders, but the effects are limited and the approach may be sending the wrong message.

“To some degree, we are blaming the victim,” says Templeton, an orthopedic surgeon at the University of Kansas. “We are telling the physician that ‘The reason you are

burned out is you don't take time out to do yoga and mindfulness training,' when the issue really is that they don't have time to get done everything that they need to do."

This feeds into the perception that burnout is an individual problem and not the result of a poorly structured healthcare system, she says.

"The onus should be on the healthcare organization to address burnout because there are issues like working in a culture where sexual harassment and gender bias are tolerated," she says. "Or, they are working with an electronic health record that is not adapted to the needs of the physicians."

Physicians can find themselves in "moral distress" when they see a patient in need but face barriers to care. "That leads to stress," says Templeton. "There is a disconnect between how they would like to practice — the control they would like to have over how they treat their patients — and what they are allowed to do."

The Joint Commission echoed this point in a recent paper on burnout in nurses, concluding that "mindfulness and resilience training alone cannot effectively address burnout unless the leadership is simultaneously reducing and eliminating barriers and impediments to nursing workflow, such as staffing and workplace environment concerns."⁴ (*For more information, see related story on page 101.*)

The staggering costs of burnout would seemingly support most efforts to prevent it. Economic researchers conservatively estimated in a mathematical model³ that physician burnout is costing the U.S. healthcare system some \$4.6 billion annually, due in part to the churn of turnover and reduced clinical hours, says lead author **Joel Goh**, PhD, a visiting professor at Harvard Business School and a faculty member in the Department of Analytics and Operations at the National University of Singapore.

"We looked at this from a turnover point of view," he says. "When someone leaves, there are costs associated with that. These include advertising the new position, hiring benefits, loss of a period of productivity, training. All of this is costly. We often call this 'friction,' or transactional costs. As has been shown in previous studies, burnout increases risk of turnover. Turnover is a costly event. So, what we are saying is if you reduce that risk of turnover, it reduces the costs."

The cost analysis is conservative because burnout has ripple effects that are difficult to quantify. These intangibles include reduced quality of patient care, lower patient satisfaction, malpractice lawsuits, and the effect on other members of the care team.

"Intuitively, I believe these are all a major source of costs," Goh says. "The big problem is that we did not have the data to quantify this. We

tried to be as vigorous as we could and used the data that we had in the study. Intuitively, I and my co-authors as well, think these [costs] are pretty large, even if they are not so easily quantifiable."

There is a need to perform research on individual interventions, but burnout is taking a major toll on the healthcare system, he says.

"Different levels of interventions have different levels of efficacy, so they may not see the level of gains," he says. "The way we see it is even if you can only reduce a part of it, that is significant. Our study will hopefully encourage people to look into things that can be done to help prevent physician burnout."

Burnout in Women Physicians

Are women physicians more prone to burnout than their male colleagues? Templeton and co-authors cite studies that show they are, but note a caveat that could affect the findings.

"One of the biggest issues in trying to define this is that there are differences in how men and women experience burnout," she says. "Women tend to suffer more from emotional exhaustion. Men tend to experience depersonalization. Emotional exhaustion is much easier to identify in yourself and others than depersonalization."

Assess • Manage • Reduce Healthcare RISK

Listen to our free podcast!

Episode 15: Physician Burnout, or 'Misery Not Otherwise Specified'

www.reliasmmedia.com/podcasts



These are two of the classic categories of burnout in the frequently cited Maslach triad,⁶ with the third diminished feelings of professional accomplishment. As the name implies, healthcare workers who are emotionally exhausted have no more to give. Depersonalization often manifests as cynicism and a negative attitude toward patients and colleagues.

“I don’t think women are inherently more susceptible to burnout,” Templeton says. “I think it is that they are subjected to more of the factors that can lead to burnout.”

For example, women physicians may lack role models and mentors, face a shrinking number of years to bear children, may not be paid equally to men, may be passed over for promotions to leadership positions, and experience higher rates of sexual harassment, Templeton and colleagues noted in the paper.

“They are more subject to gender expectations, meaning that they’re doing the majority of the work at home,” she says. “There is only so much time in a day for everything they expect themselves to do as well as what their family and society expect them to do. It is less an inherent propensity to burn out, but rather that they are facing more issues that can lead to burnout.”

Defining gender differences in burnout is important because women are comprising a larger proportion of physicians in training. The retention of women will be critical given the predicted physician shortage.

“Women now make up at least half of incoming medical students,” she says. “They are a growing proportion of physicians that are in practice. Not only is it an issue now, but unless we address the system and societal issues that lead to this, we are going to have an even bigger problem down the road.”

A clear majority of women physicians report experiencing gender discrimination, with much of it related to pregnancy or maternity leave, she adds.

“It should extend beyond maternity leave to what I call family leave,” Templeton says. “What are the needs of women physicians over age 60? There are going to be more and more of them, and that is an area that has been neglected up to this point.”

Throughout their lives, women are expected to be the caretakers of their families, she notes.

“A study that we did that we hope will be published soon found that about half of women physicians over the age of 60 were doing some caretaking for somebody,” she says. “We need to expand the discussion to family leave.”

What about delivering clinical care? On average, women physicians spend two minutes more on each patient visit than male physicians and are more likely to explore emotional and psychosocial issues, Templeton and co-authors reported.

“That improves patient care, but there are constraints on the time they are allotted in the clinic,” she says. “You know what is going to benefit the patient, yet you are being told you don’t have time to do that. That gets women really frustrated.”

Women physicians are 2.27 times more likely to die by suicide compared to women non-physicians, the researchers reported.

“We think it is because women know how to do it. They’ve got the expertise to know the lethal dose of drugs, and they have access to them,” Templeton says.

Healthcare institutions should prioritize the mental health of all physicians, with specific tactics employed for women clinicians, she says.

“I think they should bring attention of this to women to let them know about this issue and that it is not something they have to deal with on their own,” she explains. “Hopefully, employee health can provide them some opportunities or help. They can also go through the physician health programs that are in most state medical societies. Women physicians should be told it is OK to seek help. This happens to a lot of women. Don’t just go home and ruminate and think you are going to make it better by working harder, because that only makes it worse.” ■

REFERENCES

1. Mikkelsen ME, Anderson BJ, Bellini L, et al. Burnout, and fulfillment, in the profession of critical care medicine. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2019; Jun 25. doi:10.1164/rccm.201903-0662LE. [Epub ahead of print].
2. Podgurski L, Greco C, Croom A, et al. A brief mindfulness-based self-care curriculum for an interprofessional group of palliative care providers. *J Palliat Med* 2019;22:561-565.
3. Templeton K, Bernstein CA, Sukhera J, et al. Gender-based differences in burnout: Issues faced by women physicians. *NAM Perspectives Discussion Paper*, National Academy of Medicine, Washington, DC. Available at: <https://bit.ly/2WTyx8M>.
4. The Joint Commission. Quick Safety 50: Developing resilience to combat nurse burnout. July 15, 2019. Available at: <https://bit.ly/2LEfcDc>.
5. Han S, Shanafelt TD, Sinsky CA, et al. Estimating the attributable cost of physician burnout in the United States. *Ann Intern Med* 2019; May 28. doi: 10.7326/M18-1422. [Epub ahead of print].
6. Maslach C, Jackson SE. The measurement of experienced burnout. *J Organiz Behav* 1981;2:99-113. doi:10.1002/job.4030020205.

The Joint Commission: Preventing Nursing Burnout

The Joint Commission (TJC) has identified nurse staffing, recruitment, and retention as “priorities for further evaluation in the coming year” to prevent nursing burnout, *Hospital Employee Health* has learned.

TJC recently issued a *Quick Safety* alert,¹ emphasizing that nursing burnout can worsen patient outcomes, including mortality. The report cited a 2017 literature review on preventing nursing burnout that identified six studies, representing 3,248 nurses worldwide.² These studies revealed that the most common factors related to burnout are exclusion from the decision-making process, the need for greater autonomy, security risks, and staffing issues.

Encouraging a “resilience-promoting environment,” TJC cited a study⁴ that revealed the following factors affect nurse resilience:

- Experience;
- Amount of satisfaction attained;
- Positive attitude or sense of faith;
- Feeling of making a difference;
- Leadership methods, such as debriefing, validating, and self-reflection;
- Support from colleagues, mentors, and teams;
- Insight in ability to recognize stressors;
- Maintaining work-life balance.

Q&A

Hospital Employee Health spoke to **Lisa DiBlasi Moorehead**, EdD, MSN, RN, CENP, associate nurse

executive for TJC’s Accreditation and Certification Operations. The following interview has been edited for length and clarity.

HEH: Is healthcare worker burnout a patient safety issue? Is this a case where protecting the worker protects the patient?

Moorehead: It is absolutely a case of “protecting the worker protects the patient.” The literature well documents that burnout leads to turnover. Organizations need skilled nursing staff to meet care needs of patients they serve. Nurses make up the largest group of healthcare providers and are often thought of as the first line of defense in protecting patients from harm events or medical errors. If there are not enough skilled nurses present, patients are at greater risk of harm.

HEH: The paper mentions “developing support systems to combat stressors and to promote a culture of mutual openness.” Can you comment on why this culture of openness is important?

Moorehead: A culture of openness allows for identification and naming of burnout. Identification and acknowledgment of an issue is necessary before it can be addressed. Organizational leaders need to support a reporting culture so that issues like burnout can be openly discussed, solutions identified, and then implemented.

I remember when I first became a nurse and the role socialization that occurred. Fellow nurses and I learned that a “good nurse” didn’t take breaks, worked extra hours, and in no way asked for help in completing assignments, no matter how busy we were. We,

as a profession, must do better at removing the stigma of needing help. In addition, we must better recognize the signs of burnout and foster resilience in ourselves and others.

HEH: Why is important to believe one is “making a difference?” How can healthcare facilities reinforce this feeling in the work place?

Moorehead: “Making a difference” has long been part of the narrative in enhancing employees, including nurses’ job satisfaction. Knowing that the work one does is valued makes the challenges of a stressful environment worth the stress. Literature supports that satisfaction of performing meaningful work is a primary motivator in choosing nursing as a profession. I believe organizations that foster environments where nurses continue to experience satisfaction in their work, and feel it is viewed as meaningful, produce more satisfied nurses and experience less turnover.

Organizations reinforce the importance of nurses in a variety of ways. Shared governance is one such strategy. Nurses want to participate in making decisions that impact their work lives. Who better to ask how to improve medication administration processes than the person administering medications several times a day? Asking for nurses’ input validates the value of nurses as skilled caregivers, improves the process, and impacts the quality of work life.

HEH: Is “the ability to recognize stressors” something that can be addressed in education and training?

Moorehead: Educating staff and leadership on recognizing stressors precipitating burnout should be taught and regularly reinforced. All should be trained to look for signs of burnout in themselves and others. Not only should nurses know how to recognize burnout, but they should also be able to identify steps to enhance resiliency. Knowing how to foster resiliency is crucial in combating burnout.

HEH: Mindfulness is an option many work places are using, but the paper notes “mindfulness and resilience training alone” are not enough if system barriers and impediments are not addressed. Does TJC expect that these problems will be addressed under leadership accreditation and/or patient safety standards?

Moorehead: Yes, The Joint Commission has several standards addressing nursing leadership’s responsibility for the provision of nursing care along with adequate staffing to meet patient care needs. For example, nurse leaders are required to develop programs, policies, and procedures that determine how nursing care is provided and how care can be improved.

The nurse executive also has responsibility for implementing

staffing plans to ensure quality care is provided.

HEH: Given the epidemic nature of burnout in healthcare, are you considering requiring more burnout prevention efforts or other interventions?

Moorehead: Joint Commission surveyors already evaluate the adequacy of staffing patterns, including the numbers and skill of nurses with related care impact. Efforts around recruitment and retention are also assessed. The Joint Commission’s Chief Nurse Executive Council has also identified staffing, recruitment, and retention as priorities for further evaluation in the coming year.

HEH: Should employee health professionals consider forming a committee or adopting some other approach to address burnout prevention?

Moorehead: Yes, forming a committee with the authority to evaluate an organization’s causes of burnout is a great first step. Getting nurses involved in this process will improve the likelihood of the committee’s success. Remediating issues that stand in the way of providing care is usually the first element that comes to mind in addressing burnout.

Another, perhaps parallel, path is to identify additional strategies to

value nurses and support them in their work and in building personal resilience.

As a Joint Commission surveyor, I have been to hospitals that created nurse lounges with refreshments and work stations for nurses to regroup and recharge. I have also visited organizations where nurses dictate narrative documentation and care planning notes to save valuable time. Other organizations provide creative scheduling options, or distribute laundry and housekeeping vouchers if certain overtime thresholds are met. ■

REFERENCES

1. The Joint Commission. Quick Safety 50: Developing resilience to combat nurse burnout. July 15, 2019. Available at: <https://bit.ly/2LEfcDc>.
2. Friganovic A, Kovacevic I, Ilic B, et al. Healthy settings in hospital-how to prevent burnout syndrome in nurses: Literature review. *Acta Clin Croat* 2017;56:292-298
3. Rakesh G, et al. A call for action: Cultivating resilience in healthcare providers. *Am J Psychiatry Residents’ Journal* 2017;12:4,3-5. Available at: <https://bit.ly/2LFEvoA>.
4. Cameron F, Brownie S. Enhancing resilience in registered aged care nurses. *Australas J Ageing* 2010 Jun;29:66-71.



IMPACT NATION

San Antonio, TX | September 23-25, 2019

Join us at Impact Nation, a national healthcare conference presented by Relias. Earn CE credits, hear from notable keynotes, and network with industry peers.

Learn more at www.relias.com/impactnation

WHO Declares Ebola Outbreak an International Emergency

Will the United States see cases again?

The World Health Organization (WHO) recently declared an international health emergency for the ongoing Ebola outbreak in the Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC) after a case appeared in a highly populated city with global air travel. The outbreak began in August 2018, and the WHO declared a Public Health Emergency of International Concern on July 18, 2019.¹

In declaring an international emergency, the WHO is calling for international aid and assistance while emphasizing that it would be counterproductive to shut down travel to the region.

“One of the reasons they held off in making the emergency declaration, even though many people felt the conditions had been met previously, was out of fear that countries would implement travel and trade restrictions,” says **Jennifer B. Nuzzo**, DrPH, SM, a senior scholar at the Johns Hopkins Center for Health Security in Baltimore. “Everybody thinks that is a bad idea. That is not the way you try to control the spread of Ebola. It can really slow down the response because aid workers, supplies, and other resources can’t get into the region where they are needed.”

The WHO acted after the first reported case in Goma, a city of 2 million people on the border with Rwanda. That raised the potential for Ebola to spread to other regions on the continent. It also could open a path out of Africa for the deadly virus. For example, flights from Goma to Ethiopia can connect for

travel to the U.S., Europe, and Asia. The incubation period for Ebola is two to 21 days, with most cases showing symptoms at eight to 10 days.

As confirmed on July 14, the case was a man who traveled to Goma by bus and visited a local clinic for illness.

“He transferred the same day to the Ebola Treatment Centre [ETC] in Goma, and died while being transferred to the ETC in Butembo,” the WHO reported.

While the outbreak response in the DRC has been undermined by civil unrest and violence, Goma has a public health presence that includes advisors from the CDC, Nuzzo says.

“[The CDC] was able to participate in the Goma investigation, and they found that some of the PPE that was used in evaluating this patient had been taken home [by caregivers],” she says. “Those are the kinds of problems that may go unnoticed unless you have a very keen eye on what is going on. That is enormously helpful. If there is any good news, I think it is the occurrence of cases closer to where the CDC personnel are located.”

Johns Hopkins is one of 10 designated Ebola treatment centers in the United States that have enhanced capabilities such as designated biocontainment units and other control and treatment measures.

The 2014 outbreak in West Africa was characterized by a lot of confusion about personal protective equipment (PPE), particularly the finding that healthcare workers frequently contaminated themselves

doffing the equipment. That may have been a factor in the case of two Dallas nurses who contracted Ebola but survived after caring for a dying patient from West Africa. The basic PPE needed is considerable in the new tiered system in the United States, even for frontline hospitals that will be looking to quickly hand off a patient to one of the Ebola assessment facilities.² (*For more information, see the April 2019 issue of Hospital Employee Health.*)

50 HCWs Killed by Ebola, Violence

Intensive follow-up of contacts of the confirmed case in Goma revealed no signs of subsequent transmission as this report was filed. Nineteen health workers were deployed from other posts to Goma to provide support in the response to this case, the WHO said. “There are currently no confirmed cases of EVD outside of the Democratic Republic of the Congo,” the WHO emphasized.

As of July 21, 2019, there were a total of 2,592 Ebola cases in the DRC, and 1,743 have died. Tragically, 737 of the total cases are children younger than 18 years. A total of 140 healthcare workers are affected.³

Unverified reports indicate at least 40 healthcare workers have died of Ebola. In addition, marauding militia groups vying for control of the region have attacked healthcare workers in some 200 incidents, resulting in seven deaths and 58 wounded.⁴ Given these circumstances, it has been difficult for the CDC and other response teams to

fight the outbreak on the frontlines in the DRC.

“You hear a lot about the security constraints and challenges, and those are clearly there. But there are also deficiencies in the response that have not been fully identified,” Nuzzo says. “I think CDC and others have felt that not being in the field truly has hindered their ability to diagnose those problems and suggest fixes.”

The CDC issued a statement of support for the WHO declaration, saying it has opened its emergency response center and deployed personnel to Africa.

Is Ebola Vaccination Effective?

As previously reported, healthcare workers are receiving the experimental Ebola vaccine, but the efficacy of immunization was not clear as this report was filed. The WHO reported an incident in which two healthcare workers were infected with Ebola despite receiving the vaccine. It demonstrated high efficacy in a one trial,⁴ but now is administered on an unprecedented scale.

“Studies so far have suggested a very high rate of vaccine effectiveness, but you can envision there are some people who won’t have a protective response as the numbers get larger,” Nuzzo says. “In many of these cases, it is more likely they were vaccinated too close to when the exposure occurred. They weren’t able to mount a full protective response. Sometimes, they have been vaccinated after an exposure.”

There have been reports of nosocomial transmission in healthcare settings and treatment centers, but the proportion of these cases within the overall outbreak is unclear.

“In some cases, it is healthcare

workers getting sick and treating patients,” Nuzzo says. “In other cases, it is a patient going to a health facility for entirely different reasons and they end up sitting next to an [undiagnosed] Ebola patient. These might be places like smaller health clinics where people are bringing their kids for malaria treatment or something else.”

Efforts to ensure a steady flow of PPE and reinforce proper use have been mixed.

“STUDIES SO FAR HAVE SUGGESTED A VERY HIGH RATE OF VACCINE EFFECTIVENESS, BUT YOU CAN ENVISION THERE ARE SOME PEOPLE WHO WON’T HAVE A PROTECTIVE RESPONSE AS THE NUMBERS GET LARGER.”

“Purchasing additional PPE doesn’t necessarily lead to systemic change in behaviors and practices,” she says. “At one of the hospitals they had given people a lot of masks, gloves, and gowns. But then people reported blood on the floor, and they were wearing flip-flops. It’s not just necessarily about the equipment; it is also about training, education, and safe practices beyond using gloves and gowns.”

In contrast to the 2014 Ebola outbreak in West Africa, the current outbreak does not pose a significant threat to the U.S. unless it spreads

to areas in Africa with frequent international travel, she says.

“In the West African outbreak in 2014, there was a considerable amount of travel between the United States and Liberia,” Nuzzo says. “That isn’t the case for the DRC and that is possibly why we see the U.S. not doing as much for this outbreak. That is one upside: There are not a lot of international flights to DRC.”

All bets are off if the virus starts spreading to other countries in Africa.

“Once it goes into multiple countries, it is much harder,” she says. “That is really where you feel like there is the potential for it to spiral out of control.” ■

REFERENCES

1. World Health Organization. Ebola outbreak in the Democratic Republic of the Congo declared a public health emergency of international concern. July 17, 2019. Available at: <https://bit.ly/2XK08KR>.
2. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Interim guidance for preparing frontline healthcare facilities for patients under investigation (PUIs) for Ebola virus disease (EVD). Available at: <https://bit.ly/2XuIQ1M>.
3. World Health Organization. Ebola Virus Disease. Democratic Republic of the Congo. External Situation Report 51. July 23, 2019. Available at: <https://bit.ly/2YoarUm>.
4. BBC. DR Congo Ebola outbreak declared global health emergency. July 17, 2019. Available at: <https://bbc.in/2XOFLMC>.
5. Henao-Restrepo AM, Longini IM, Egger M, et al. Efficacy and effectiveness of an rVSV-vectored vaccine expressing Ebola surface glycoprotein: Interim results from the Guinea ring vaccination cluster-randomised trial. *Lancet* 2015;386:857-866.

Healthcare Workers at Risk of Slips, Trips, and Falls

Are nonslip shoes part of the answer?

In a study¹ that has implications for preventing slip injuries in healthcare, researchers at the National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH) found that wearing slip-resistant shoes dramatically reduced workers' compensation claims for school food service workers.

The study included some 17,000 food service workers from 226 school districts.

"Workers were clustered by school district, and the districts were randomly assigned either to a group that received no-cost, five-star rated, slip-resistant shoes or to a group that generally bought their own slip-resistant shoes," NIOSH reports.² "Investigators looked specifically at workers' compensation injury claims caused by slipping on wet or greasy surfaces, the type of incident that the shoes were designed to prevent."

The group given the slip-resistant shoes saw a 67% reduction in claims for slip injuries. No decline was seen in the control group. "The findings revealed a baseline measure of 3.5 slipping injuries per 10,000 months worked among the intervention group, which was reduced to 1.1 slipping injuries per 10,000 months worked in the follow-up period when slip-resistant shoes were provided," NIOSH researchers reported.

Q&A

Hospital Employee Health asked lead author **Jennifer L. Bell**, PhD, a research epidemiologist in the NIOSH Division of Safety Research,

for additional comment in the following interview, which has been edited for length and clarity.

HEH: What are the implications of these findings for healthcare workers?

Bell: Any worker who encounters wet or greasy flooring conditions could potentially benefit from the use of slip-resistant footwear (SRF). In our slip, trip, and fall (STF) research³ in hospitals, food services workers had the highest rates of overall STF-related injury claims of all worker groups in the hospitals, followed by parking, valet and transport workers, emergency medical service workers, and custodial and housekeeping workers. From our STF research in nursing care facilities, nursing aides and food services workers had the highest rates of overall STF-related injury claims. Anecdotally, from our time spent observing food services operations in hospitals and schools, food services workers and housekeeping custodial workers are frequently exposed to wet, greasy conditions.

HEH: How many healthcare slips were related to slick and wet surfaces? Given the findings of this new study, is it likely that many of those could be prevented by wearing the shoes used in the study?

Bell: In our NIOSH study looking at STFs in three acute care hospitals⁴, the majority (23.6%) of STF-related workers' compensation injury claims were caused by contact with liquid contamination: water, body or cleaning fluid, grease, floor wax, and slick or slippery spots. Similarly, in our NIOSH

study of nursing care facilities⁵, the majority (36%) of STF-related workers' compensation injury claims were caused by contact with liquid contamination. Another study⁶ analyzed STF-related injury data from six governmental and one industrial injury surveillance systems in the United States, United Kingdom, and Sweden to isolate the contribution of slipperiness to STF injuries. Slipperiness or slipping was found to contribute to between 40% and 50% of fall-related injuries. Slipperiness was more often a factor in same-level falls than in falls to lower levels.⁷⁻⁹

HEH: Based on the study results, would you recommend the use of slip-resistant shoes in healthcare?

Bell: This NIOSH study adds to the body of evidence that using highly rated SRF can lead to a reduction in injuries caused by slipping on wet and greasy flooring, and that the healthcare industry would likely benefit from increased SRF use.

HEH: Can you provide the most recent data on injuries resulting in STFs in healthcare?

Bell: Bureau of Labor Statistics¹⁰ data for characteristics of work-related injuries involving days away from work in 2017 show that total STF is the second-leading cause of injury in the healthcare and social assistance industry, at 26.8%. The leading cause is overexertion/bodily reaction, which accounts for some 38% of total injuries.

HEH: The use of slip-resistant footwear was highly effective in reducing falls. Can you describe the

features of this shoe that prevent slippage?

Bell: There are many factors that affect a shoe's slip-resistance performance, with tread pattern, sole material composition, and wear of major importance. NIOSH selected one brand of slip-resistant footwear for use in this study based on highly ranked performance in wet, greasy conditions. We used the GRIP¹¹ slip resistance rating scheme for footwear, which uses rigorous scientific testing to measure and grade the slip resistance of footwear. We also considered the availability of a variety of sizes and styles of the upper portion of the shoe, and availability for purchase by the general public. In addition to the GRIP rating scheme, information and resources are becoming increasingly available to help employers and workers know how to select SRF with a high degree of slip resistance in a variety of conditions.

HEH: Is cost a factor, thus making employer-provided shoes a key to this intervention?

Bell: In our study, the SRF was offered free to workers in the intervention group. Workers in the control group had the ability to purchase the same SRF through a worksite payroll deduction program, but generally had to pay for the SRF themselves. Our study found that 94% of workers in the intervention group who were offered free SRF obtained the SRF, while only 20% of the workers in the control group who paid for their own SRF obtained the same SRF. This discrepancy could imply that cost was a factor in obtaining this brand of SRF.

Another study performed by researchers from the former Liberty Mutual Research Institute for Safety found that restaurant workers' use of SRF was highest (with 91% of

workers wearing SRF) in restaurants where footwear was provided and paid for by the employer.

HEH: Would the prevented injuries cover the cost of the shoes for employers?

Bell: Our study was not designed to answer this question. To answer this question, an employer would have to look at a number of factors, such as their current rate of slipping-related workers' compensation injury claims, the size of the worker population, the cost of each style of shoe purchased, how many hours the workers work each month, employee tenure and turnover, and many other factors that affect the direct and indirect costs associated with worker injuries.

HEH: There is some mention that workers age 55 years and older may be a greater risk of these accidents. Given the number of older workers in healthcare, is the risk of falls increasing?

Bell: Another finding from this research was that prior to the no-cost slip-resistant footwear intervention, workers over 55 years of age had a higher probability of a slip-related workers' compensation injury claim — 4.2 injuries per 10,000 worker months. Workers under age 55 years had 2.3 injuries per 10,000 worker months. This is of public health significance because there is an increasing trend of more workers over age 55 remaining active in the U.S. workforce. Without intervention, slipping injuries may be an increasing injury problem. ■

REFERENCES

1. Bell JL, Collins JW, Chiou S, et al. Effectiveness of a no-cost-to-workers, slip-resistant footwear program for reducing slipping-related injuries in food service workers: A cluster randomized

trial. *Scand J Work Environ Health* 2019;45:194-202.

2. Bell JL, Collins JW, Chiou S, et al. Does slip-resistant footwear reduce slips, trips, and falls in food service? *NIOSH Science Blog*, July 12, 2019. Available at: <https://bit.ly/2Me39fy>.
3. NIOSH. Slip, trip, and fall prevention for healthcare workers. 2010. Available at: <https://bit.ly/2vAB33w>
4. Bell JL, Collins JW, Wolf L, et al. Evaluation of a comprehensive slip, trip, and fall prevention programme for hospital employees. *Ergonomics* 2008;51:1906-1925.
5. Bell JL, Collins JW, Tiesman HM, et al. Slip, trip, and fall injuries to nursing care facility workers. *Workplace Health Saf* 2013;61:147-152.
6. Chander H, Wade C, Garner JC, et al. Slip initiation in alternative and slip-resistant footwear. *Int J Occup Saf Ergon* 2017;23:558-569.
7. Jones T, Iraqi A, Beschoner K. Performance testing of work shoes labeled as slip resistant. *Appl Ergon* 2018;68:304-312.
8. Verma SK, Zhao Z, Courtney TK, et al. Duration of slip-resistant shoe usage and the rate of slipping in limited-service restaurants: Results from a prospective and crossover study. *Ergonomics* 2014;57:1919-1926.
9. Courtney TK, Sorock GS, Manning DP, et al. Occupational slip, trip, and fall-related injuries: Can the contribution of slipperiness be isolated? *Ergonomics* 2001;44:1118-1137.
10. Bureau of Labor Statistics. Injuries, illnesses, and fatalities: Case and demographic characteristics for work-related injuries and illnesses involving days away from work, calendar year 2017 survey results. Available at: <https://bit.ly/2MeVUUC>.
11. GRIP. Taking steps against workplace slips. Available at: <https://bit.ly/2ycv6vW>.

Quantifying the Occupational Risk of Tuberculosis

HCWs from countries with endemic TB may test positive

The CDC published data¹ on the level of tuberculosis in healthcare workers, which was used in part to support the recent recommendations² to drop routine annual TB testing in the absence of an exposure or ongoing transmission.

The epidemiology has shifted, with workers coming from countries endemic for TB much more likely to manifest later symptoms. Although it must be underscored that there still is TB in the United States, healthcare workers are not at the risk they once were.

“Historically, U.S. healthcare personnel were at increased risk for latent infection and TB disease from occupational exposures,” says study co-author **Carla A. Winston**, PhD, MA, associate director for science in the CDC’s Division of TB Elimination. “However, recent data show that is no longer the case.”

Risk Factors Are Rare

Among 64,770 adults with TB between 2010 and 2016, 4% were healthcare personnel. The estimated case rate for healthcare personnel was 2.5 TB cases per 100,000 healthcare personnel, which was similar to the average national TB case rate of 3.2 cases per 100,000 persons, she notes.

“Medical and social risk factors for TB among healthcare personnel are rare,” Winston says. “TB risk factors such as diabetes, homelessness, excess alcohol use, or drug use are less common among healthcare personnel compared with other adults.”

Findings also indicate that

healthcare personnel are infectious for a shorter time period, as evidenced by sputum conversion; have a lower proportion of cases attributed to recent transmission; and experience better treatment outcomes compared with other adults, she says.

“National surveillance data from 1995-2007 estimated the rate of TB among non-U.S.-born healthcare personnel [HCP] in the United States to be 10 times higher than among U.S.-born HCP,” Winston and colleagues reported. “Recent TB transmission has been estimated to account for [approximately] 15% of TB cases diagnosed in the United States, but it has not been examined for HCP versus other adults.”

Efforts to Curb TB in Healthcare Workers

TB reduction in healthcare was not a coincidence. It resulted after concerted TB control efforts followed outbreaks in healthcare facilities in the 1990s. The CDC recommends policies and procedures for TB control should be reviewed periodically and evaluated for effectiveness. While annual routine screening is no longer recommended, employee health professionals should base their

policies on their local situation and TB prevalence in the community.

“Healthcare facilities might consider using serial TB screening for certain groups at increased occupational risk for TB exposure; for example, pulmonologists or respiratory therapists,” Winston says. “Or, in certain settings where transmission has occurred in the past, like emergency departments.”

It also is important that all healthcare workers receive annual TB education, she says. TB education should include information on risk factors, signs and symptoms, and TB infection control policies and procedures, the CDC recommends. Treatment for TB is strongly encouraged for healthcare personnel diagnosed with develop latent TB infection, Winston says. ■

REFERENCES

1. Mongkolrattanothai T, Lambert LA, Winston CA. Tuberculosis among healthcare personnel, United States, 2010-2016. *Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol* 2019;40:701-704.
2. Sosa LE, Njie GJ, Lobato MN, et al. Tuberculosis screening, testing, and treatment of U.S. health care personnel: Recommendations from the National Tuberculosis Controllers Association and CDC, 2019. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep* 2019;68: 439-443.

COMING IN FUTURE MONTHS

- When healthcare workers choose conscientious objection
- Protecting staff from powerful new disinfectants
- OSHA citations at healthcare facilities
- Can HCWs become carriers of superbug *Candida auris*?



HOSPITAL EMPLOYEE HEALTH

NURSE PLANNER

Kay Ball, PhD, RN, CNOR, CMLSO, FAAN

Professor of Nursing
Otterbein University
Westerville, OH

EDITORIAL ADVISORY BOARD

MaryAnn Gruden, MSN, CRNP, NP-C, COHN-S/CM

AOHP Association Community
Liaison
Manager of Employee Health
Services
Allegheny Health Network
Pittsburgh

William G. Buchta, MD, MPH

Medical Director, Employee
Occupational Health Service
Mayo Clinic
Rochester, MN

June Fisher, MD

Director, Training for Development of
Innovative Control Technology
The Trauma Foundation
San Francisco General Hospital

Guy Fragala, PhD, PE, CSP

Consultant/Health Care Safety
Environmental Health
and Engineering
Newton, MA

Gabor Lantos, MD, PEng, MBA

President
Occupational Health
Management Services
Toronto

Amber Mitchell, PhD

President and Executive Director
International Safety Center
University of Virginia

JoAnn Shea, MSN, ARNP

Director
Employee Health & Wellness
Tampa (FL) General Hospital

Dee Tyler

RN, COHN-S, FAAOHN
Director, Medical Management
Coverys Insurance Services

CE INSTRUCTIONS

To earn credit for this activity, please follow these instructions:

1. Read and study the activity, using the provided references for further research.
2. Log onto ReliasMedia.com and click on My Account. First-time users must register on the site. Tests are taken after each issue.
3. Pass the online tests with a score of 100%; you will be allowed to answer the questions as many times as needed to achieve a score of 100%.
4. After successfully completing the test, your browser will be automatically directed to the activity evaluation form, which you will submit online.
5. Once the completed evaluation is received, a credit letter will be emailed to you.

CE QUESTIONS

- 1. The \$4.6 billion annual cost of physician burnout in the U.S. health system was considered a conservative estimate because it did not include which of the following in the calculations?**
 - a. Turnover
 - b. Reduced clinical hours
 - c. Malpractice lawsuits
 - d. Sick leave
- 2. Women physicians suffering burnout exhibit which symptom more than men?**
 - a. Emotional exhaustion
 - b. Depersonalization
 - c. Diminished feelings of professional accomplishment
 - d. Suicidal ideation
- 3. The standard range of the incubation period for Ebola virus infection is two to 21 days. In which range do most cases present?**
 - a. 3-5 days
 - b. 6-7 days
 - c. 8-10 days
 - d. 13-15 days
- 4. Jennifer L. Bell, PhD, a research epidemiologist in the NIOSH Division of Safety Research, said a previous study by NIOSH researchers revealed which group of healthcare workers at highest risk of slips, trips, and falls?**
 - a. Patient transport workers
 - b. Housekeeping
 - c. Ambulance workers
 - d. Food service workers

CE OBJECTIVES

After reading each issue of *Hospital Employee Health*, the nurse will be able to do the following:

1. Identify particular clinical, administrative, or regulatory issues related to the care of hospital employees;
2. Describe how the clinical, administrative and regulatory issues particular to the care of hospital employees affect health care workers, hospitals, or the healthcare industry at large;
3. Cite solutions to the problems faced in the care of hospital employees based on expert guidelines from relevant regulatory bodies, or the independent recommendations of other employee health professionals.